Program Assessment and Review Council (PARC)
Minutes for Wednesday, April 23, 2008
Members Present:

Babette Benken, James B. Davis, Martha Dede, Lesley Farmer, Keith Freesemann, Liesl Haas, Amy Heyse, Zvonimir Hlousek, Kelly Janousek, Cecile Lindsay, Carol Lord, Markus Muller, Henry O’Laurence, Emelinda Parentela, Sabine Reddy, Jeremy Redman, Robin Richesson, and Michelle Saint-Germain.
Members Absent/Excused: 
David Anglin, Guy Bachman (class), Mladen Barbic, Sharyn Blumenthal (class), Ray DeLeon (jury duty), Mary Ellen Kinney, Lisa Maxfield, Rosa Moreno-Alcaraz, Van Novack, Olga Rubio, Mahmond Wagdy and Aaron Wilson (class).
Guests:

Editte Gharakhanian (Biological Sciences, CNSM) David Huckaby (Biological Science, CNSM), Laura Kingsford, Dean CNSM, and Vern Eveland (Biological Sciences, CNSM)

Meeting called to order at 2:03 p.m. 


Meeting was called to order and packets were distributed including agenda, minutes, and UPRC on Biology Program Report. 
1. Agenda approved with deletion of item 4. Art Program Review completion. Minutes of the April 9, 2008 meeting were approved with minor corrections. 

2. UPRC on Biology Report presentation. Keith Freesemann and Liesl Haas present the report. 

· The overview of the program including the process and degrees was given. Degrees are BS of Biology with Options: Biology, Biology Education, Botany, Cell and Molecular Biology, Ecology, Physiology and Zoology. BS in Marine Biology, BS in Microbiology, BS with Honors in Marine Biology or Microbiology with options/minors in Biology, Physiology. Certificate in Biomedical Art and Biotechnology. and MS in Microbiology. 

· The self-study was written in October 2005 under the new guidelines of choosing areas to study: enhance the graduate program in terms of attracting high-quality students and timely completion of a master’s degree; Implement assessment techniques for student learning outcomes; and Revise the core series of courses for Biological Sciences majors.  David Huckaby was thanked for work on this self-study.
· Pages 5 delete the heading in Table 1. 

· BS in biology and marine biology has shown growth since 2000, while BS in microbiology has declined and it was suggested that the department monitor this decline.  MS in biology and microbiology have had steady growth, however the number of graduate enrollments in microbiology is single digit and the external review team recommended evaluating the program.

· Table on page 7 called CSULB four-year junior student graduation rates was discussed in relationship to Table 5 on page 10. There has been work with the Transfer student graduation rate, by allowing transfer of major in Biology but not GE certified. 
· Focus area page 11: The department is addressing bottleneck courses for the majors but it is integrated into workload, FTES allocations, fiscal resources, TAs, faculty expertise and curricular content issues.  The UPRC recommends that they pursue a strategic planning process to outline and implement the departmental needs.  A problem for lower division because of chemistry and math requirements. They are working on revising the core to a three-semester sequence instead of two-semesters.  Question of how this lower division will be assessed arose by PARC member. Addressing bottlenecks has been hindered by not being able to solve enrollment management issues and the department is above capacity. 
· Focus area page 12: The department retained its same goals to attract high-quality graduate students into the master’s program. 

· Focus area page 13: Development of Student learning outcomes (SLOs) is ongoing and the UPRC recommend and commends the Department for its efforts and encourages continuing work in this area. 

· Recommendations page 13-14. 

PARC Council questions followed: 

· The overall report does not mention faculty and resources materials, which come into play with the recommendations. This was the new format but the UPRC should still address these areas.

· The official tables can be appendix to the report and should be reflected in the report text. 
· In the focus area for graduates, the need to address resources like improving recruiting tools like website. Concern about the curriculum and needing more pre-requisites for entrance. There is now a core series for graduates 696a and 696b, this not in the report because it has happened since the self-study was written in 2004. 

· Guest David Huckaby mentioned that the Department has an assessment committee and is using BIO480 seminar as a means of assessment at the end of the program. The students requested to take a standardized test to see where they stood. Questions about pre-assessment testing and skills sets were raised. Also a need for mid-degree assessment.  Overall the undergraduate biology core committee faculty are working on assessment of the core. 
· Felt changes in the curriculum since last report need to be given to understand the data. 

· The graduate rates were discussed. There are 866 students in the general biology major that will never get a biology degree because many are in pre-nursing or other pre-professional programs and will be recognized in another major. Physiology major has high graduation rate since most are committed to attending medical school. 
It was M/S/P to accept the Self-Study from the Department.  The Guests were thanked and dismissed. 

Council went to executive meeting to discuss the UP report. 

· The department will be asked to provide more on their assessment work and it will be provided to the UPRC. This would include core program, faculty, assessment, Masters, resources to incorporate into the overall UP report.  
Council resumed meeting.

3. PARC Calendar 

· Multicultural Center is in final draft.

· Music questioned whether to deal with changes in the conservatory status, recommend to write as reported since curriculum overall will not change. Just provide an update on the overall status change. 

· Art UPRC has received corrections for inaccuracies will be able to present. 

· External Reviews coming up for Physics and Astronomy (DeLeon & Lord, with Joe Benson from CNSM) and Classics and Comparative Literature (Hlousek & Reddy, with Dave Hood from CLA). 

· Overall only postponed three external reviews this year, will be done in Fall. 

· Accredited programs will move back into rotation according their accreditation cycle, in the future there will be more expedited reviews. 

Film and Electronic Arts will be finished this spring. This department has an outside chair. UPRC has found interpersonal hostility, lawsuits, struggles to handle he said/she said information – is any this mentioned in the report? How much detail on how upset members of the department are? Individuals wanted to talk time and it was not about curriculum, mostly venting. Recommended look at this if effects RTP, course assignments, and over all department work. If it is a failure of leadership to fix incivility then mention. Note non-hostile environment needs to happen since they are loosing new faculty to the department incivility. 

External Reviewers get a set of talking points that may not be linked to the UPRC internal review. There is an entrance interview with Cecile Lindsay who will over things to consider for their report. UPRC members lack knowledge of curricular background and can refer to the external report to handle this.  Question of power of external reviewer and how the departmental questions are asked and conflict of interest are to keep simple. Overall UPRC brings our norms of campus culture, student learning outcomes and policies to report. 
5. Meeting adjourned at 3:27 p.m.
Next meeting May 7, 2008.
